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WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Minutes of the Meeting 

September 24, 2020 

 

The meeting of the Board of Trustees of Western Illinois University convened at 8:24 a.m. in 

Horrabin Hall 1 in Macomb, IL. Chair Polly Radosh presided.   

 

Trustee Brown moved to convene to open session. Trustee Dolieslager seconded the motion. 

 

Roll Call 

Trustee 
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Interim Provost and Academic Vice President William Clow (Remote) 

University Legal Counsel, Liz Duvall (Horrabin Hall 1) 

Administrative Associate to the President, Jackie Miller 

Assistant to the President for Diversity & Inclusion, Sterling Saddler (Remote) 

Associate Vice President for Enrollment Management Gary Swegan (Remote) 

Director, Undergraduate Admissions & Enrollment Service, Doug Freed (Remote) 

Associate Director of Admissions, Transfer Services, Kassie Daly (Remote) 

Executive Officer of the Foundation, Brad Bainter (Remote) 

Interim Associate Vice President for Budget and Finance, CFO, Teresa Smith (Sherman 205) 

Budget Analyst, Renee Georges (Sherman 205) 

Executive Director, University Technology (CIO), Rebecca Slater (Remote) 

Interim Vice President for Student Services, John Smith (Remote) 

 

Advisory Group Representatives present: 

Daria Levchenko – President, Student Government Association – Macomb   

Ilon Lauer – Vice-Chair, Faculty Senate – Macomb  

Justin Schuch – President, Council of Administrative Personnel   

Nicky Friedrichsen – President, Civil Service Employees Council   

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

Amy Carr- I am surprised and concerned that a significant proposal for removing General 

Education courses and liberal arts majors from the Quad Cities campus has been sent all the way 

to the BOT for discussion without any real input from College of Arts & Sciences faculty 

members in the Quad Cities, or from the Faculty Senate as a whole. Why remove majors in the 

humanities and social sciences, like English or the Liberal Arts & Sciences degree? The proposal 

also seems to turn the Quad Cities campus into a school largely for juniors and seniors, by 

"outsourcing" Gen Ed courses to community colleges or to online WIU courses taught from 

Macomb. Has there been any thought about what this would mean for tenured professors in the 

humanities and social sciences in the Quad Cities, or for students who have connected with 

faculty mentors in the liberal arts who are located at the Quad Cities campus? Please do not 

endorse the recommendation to focus the Quad Cities campus on applied programs and to 

discontinue Gen Ed courses taught in the Quad Cities--or to effectively shut down College of 

Arts & Sciences major degree programs at the Quad Cities campus. Any curricular proposal 

should first have a hearing in the Faculty Senate, and have input from the Dean of the College of 

Arts & Sciences, following the principles of shared governance.   

 

Everett Hamner- Thank 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Kb-D2HtLUkU


https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Kb-D2HtLUkU
https://www.wsj.com/articles/reopening-colleges-likely-fueled-covid-19-significantly-study-finds-11600776001
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6) UPI recently withdrew its ULP after the conclusion of our agreement. We are satisfied 

with the agreement and with the legal precedent created for public workers across the 

state as a result. 

 

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

 

Review and Approval of June 11-12, 2020 Board Open and Closed Meeting Minutes 

Motion: Doug Shaw 

Second: Justin Brown 

 

 Roll Call 

Trustee Greg Aguilar  Yes 

Trustee Justin Brown  Yes 

Trustee Erik Dolieslager Yes 

Trustee Kisha Lang  Yes 

Trustee Carin Stutz  Yes 

Trustee Patrick Twomey Yes 

Trustee Polly Radosh  Yes 

Trustee Doug Shaw  Yes 

 

Motion passed. 

 

CHAIRPERSON’S REMARKS 

 

Good morning and welcome to the September Board of Trustees meeting.  

 

First, I want to acknowledge and thank all members of the University community and first 

responders in Macomb and the wider region who guided the campus through the tragic 

incident on campus last week. We truly appreciate the rapid response and recognize the 

professionalism with which all parties managed the incident. 

 

Second, I’d like to thank all of the campus community who have pulled together to keep the 

University open in these unprecedented times. The Board encourages the administration and 

staff to expand testing, and to remain attentive to evolving knowledge about the virus.  We 

recognize that all of our successes in these times are fragile and we strongly encourage 
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ADVISORY GROUP REPORTS AND COMMENTS 

 

Daria Levchenko – President-elect, Student Government Association – Macomb 

SGA general assembly has met two times this semester. We have appointed people to cabinet 

and have two positions left to fill. We have reached quorum at both meetings and committees 

met for the first time this past Tuesday. We passed a bylaw amendment this week that will allow 

a council to form through SGA on behalf of the graduate studies seat. This bylaw will allow the 

formation of the Council on Graduate Student Relations to better represent and serve the 

graduate students at Western. We are also in the process of adding a new Director position to 

our cabinet, the Director of Diversity and Inclusion. We have written out the duties and 

responsibilities that this person will have, we will read the bill next week and the senate will vote 
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The 2020-2021 full Executive Board can be found below. We look forward to working with you 

this year.  

President: Justin Schuch 

Vice President: Sara Lytle 

Past President: Joe Roselieb 

Secretary/Treasurer: Holly Sutton  

Area Representative for Quad Cities: Kim Moreno 

Area Representative for Academic Affairs: Shannon Sutton  

Area Representative for Budget and Finance: Shannon Reed 

Area Representative for Enrollment Management: Lisa Melz-Jennings 
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sacrificed a great deal in the last five years with salary reductions and furloughs. Our 

request attempts to rebuild the salary erosion and ensure competitiveness.” 

 

If those holding the state’s checkbook could work a day side by side with the faculty and 

staff and see them in action, they would see a fierce dedication to the students of WIU 

and would grant the $1.4M for Salary Increases for Faculty and Staff. As CS Employees, 

despite the difficulties, we pledge to continue to persevere in the quest to support 

students and faculty. It is this work ethic that will drive this university forward, allowing 

it to thrive and not just survive amidst challenges.  

 

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE 

 

Assistant to the President for Governmental Relations Jeanette Malafa read her report as 

follows: 

WIU has hosted a few elected officials already this Fall semester: 

 

¶ Congressman Darin LaHood visited campus on August 19th for a briefing on how 

the university is handling the re-opening of campus, how we are spending our 

federal CARES Act funds, and our future needs.  He toured freshman move-in at 

Thompson Hall with President Abraham, viewed some of our new smart 

classrooms with IT Director Rebecca Slater, and toured the ESDA command 

center.  Congressman LaHood and his staff continue to press the issue in DC of 

how the federal Defense Production Act impacted us and other universities and 

the need to prioritize the reopening of universities and to support our testing 

capacity needs.
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That leads me to my last topic, Veto Session, that will be held the weeks of November 16th 

and November 30th.  There are no vetoes to be dealt with, so there will be 6 days to deal 

with other issues as they arise. 

 

That is all that I have.  I can answer any questions you may have. 
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Future methodology steps will consist of focus groups and interviews of mentee's and 

mentors and all other involved stakeholders. 

BLACK LIVES MATTER MARCH- “A CALL FOR ACTION” 

 

Members from the
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NCAA Diversity & Inclusion Social Media Campaign (Oct. 27-29) 

Joining the NCAA to engage in discussions about diversity and inclusion. 

In-house, they are also planning additional diversity and inclusion training for student-

athletes, coaches, and staff. In June, they scheduled training with the Institute for Sport and 

Social Justice (Huddle Up) and will have a follow-up session in the coming weeks. 

STUDENT AFFAIRS INVOLVEMENT WITH DIVERSITY AND INCLUSION STUDENT

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeWbgq0JYpsGlo75il8F_4ObbMulW5kQbFFv1108W3csExx1g/viewform?usp=sf_link
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Resolution No. 20.9/1: FY21 All-Funds Budget 

Interim Associate Vice President of Budget and Finance Teresa Smith & Director of Sponsored 

Projects Shannon Sutton  

 

Motion:  Trustee Shaw 

Second:  Trustee Brown 

 

Shannon Sutton presented a Budget Presentation outlining the proposed Budget. 

 

Trustee Shaw asked how much CARES Act funding we could expect for 

file:///C:/Users/ndf104/Desktop/BOT/September%202020/Budget%20Presentation%20Sept%202020%20Board%20Meeting-Finance.pdf
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Chair Radosh asked for an articulation of which programs would be funded with the $1.6M for 

expanded programs. Programs noted are African American Studies, Engineering,  

(This information is available on page 21 of the Board Book.) 

 

Motion:  Trustee Twomey 

Second:  Trustee Brown 

 

Roll Call 

Trustee Greg Aguilar  Yes 

Trustee Polly Radosh  Yes 

Trustee Carin Stutz  Yes 

Trustee Erik Dolieslager Yes 

Trustee Justin Brown  Yes 

Trustee Doug Shaw  Yes 

Trustee Patrick Twomey Yes 

Trustee Kisha Lang  Yes 

 

Motion passed. 

 

Resolution No. 20.9/ 3: FY 2022 Appropriated Capital Budget Recommendations  

Interim Associate Vice President of Budget and Finance Teresa Smith & Director of Sponsored 

Projects Shannon Sutton 

 

Trustee Dolieslager asked for a recap of the rationale of the ranking of the capital projects. Interim 

President Abraham said there are two projects not on the list that have been authorized: PAC and 

Science Building Phase I. Next would be Science Phase II, etc. 

 

Troy Rhoads gave some clarification on the design  

 

Chair Radosh asked if, since the QC campus is under-utilized, shouldn’t the Library be moved 

above the QC Phase III and also the Education Building project. Trustee Lang asked why the Library 

was not prioritized higher initially, and Interim President Abraham indicated that, with the political 

component involved in a budgetary request, it is not customary to change the order of or 

completely change requests. Given the urgency of the Library it would make sense to move it up.  

 

Chair Radosh proposed moving the Library to the second position on the list with the rationale 

for the move: leaking roof, mold, etc. 

 

Shannon Sutton said the list goes to IBHE, then IBHE compiles a master list and once their list is 

compiled and we would sub out a project, that project would go down to the bottom of the list. 

Currently our Science Phase II is #9 on an 18-project list. Jeanette Malafa confirmed this.  
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Trustee Lang asked if we could leave the list as presented in order to secure one project. Trustee 

Twomey said we need to adjust as priorities change. Trustee Lang said that the experts (Interim 

President Abraham and Troy Rhoads) compiled the report and they would have reflected priorities 

in that report. 

 

Trustee Twomey asked for clarification: “Will the current list gain higher traction rather than 

moving the Library to a higher position?” 

Dr. Abraham said the only item on the list that is on their radar is Science Phase II. Science Phase 

I has been approved but not appropriated, and putting the Library on the list was in an effort to 

get it on everyone’s radar. The reality is that we won’t get funding for any of the projects this year. 

 

Trustee Stutz asked if the best course of action is to submit the list as presented to secure funding 

for this year and then revisit in the future. Dr. Abraham agreed. 

 

Motion:  Trustee Twomey 

Second:  Trustee Lang 

 

Roll Call  

Trustee Justin Brown  Yes 

Trustee Carin Stutz  Yes 

Trustee Polly Radosh  Yes 

Trustee Greg Aguilar  Yes 

Trustee Doug Shaw  Yes 

Trustee Patrick Twomey Yes 

Trustee Kisha Lang  Yes 

Trustee Erik Dolieslager Yes 

 

Motion passed. 

 

Chair Radosh called for a 10-minute break at 10:04 am. 

The meeting resumed at 10:16 am. 

 

Report No. 20.9/1: Purchases of $100,000-$499,999.99 Receiving Presidential Approval  

Interim Associate Vice President of Budget and Finance Teresa Smith & Director of Sponsored 

Projects Shannon Sutton 

 

Chair Radosh asked about who McAllister & Quinn is. Dr. Abraham indicated that this is a firm 

that assists with grant procurement. 

 

Chair Radosh reiterated her concern for flat roof leaks and recurring expenses.  
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Chair Radosh also expressed concern that WQPT does not provide any recognition for the 

university when it provides the space for the organization in-kind. Dr. Abraham said that the 

change in leadership at WQPT has sparked a review of their services to the University. 

 

Chair Radosh expressed concern for the expenses on legal fees and cautioned about the repeated 

practice of continuing services that are unnecessary. 

 

Trustee Dolieslager said that we should try to renegotiate the contract with Waste Management 

if we are quarantined again so that trash pick-up occurs less frequently. 

 

The contract for Burlington Trailways includes language allowing us to not pay if we do not use 

the service. 

 

Resolution No. 20.9/4: Purchases of $500,000 and Over – Additive Manufacturing System  

Interim Associate Vice President of Budget and Finance Teresa Smith & Director of Sponsored 

Projects Shannon Sutton 

 

Chair Radosh read the resolution as presented. 

 

Motion: Trustee Brown 

Second: Trustee Shaw 

 

Trustee Stutz said she is in favor of the grant and thanked those who work for the partnerships to 

make things like this happen. 

 

Chair Radosh asked how many students are served at the QCML. Dr. Abraham said there about a 

dozen students but the equipment is available for use for a larger population at that organization’s 

cost. 

 

Roll Call 

Trustee Erik Dolieslager Yes 

Trustee Doug Shaw  Yes 

Trustee Patrick Twomey Yes 

Trustee Kisha Lang  Yes 

Trustee Justin Brown  Yes 

Trustee Greg Aguilar  Yes 

Trustee Polly Radosh  Yes 

Trustee Carin Stutz  Yes 

 

Motion passed. 

 

Resolution No. 20.9/5: Purchases of $500,000 and Over – COVID 19 Test Kits  
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Interim President Dr. Martin Abraham 

 

Chair Radosh read Resolution 20.9/7 in its entirety as the first official reading. 

Motion: Trustee Shaw 

Second: Trustee Brown 

 

Discussion on distribution and transparency of fees was held. Dr. Abraham indicated that the 

Board could receive as much or as little information they would like going forward regarding fee 

breakdowns. Chair Radosh said that it is rare for universities to specifically name where fees are 

allocated in Board Regulations. 

 

Roll Call 

Trustee Patrick Twomey Yes 

Trustee Doug Shaw  Yes 

Trustee Erik Dolieslager Yes 

Trustee Carin Stutz  Yes 

Trustee Polly Radosh  Yes 

Trustee Justin Brown  Yes 

Trustee Kisha Lang  Yes 

Trustee Greg Aguilar  Yes 

 

Motion passed. 

 

Resolution No, 20.9/8: Utility Easements on Wigwam Hollow and Near North Quad 

General Counsel Elizabeth Duvall 

 

Motion: Trustee Shaw 

Second: Trustee Brown 

 

Duvall gave an overview of the Resolution. 

 

Roll Call 

Trustee Polly Radosh  Yes 

Trustee Kisha Lang  Yes 

Trustee Erik Dolieslager Yes 

Trustee Greg Aguilar  Yes 

Trustee Patrick Twomey Yes 

Trustee Carin Stutz  Yes 

Trustee Justin Brown  Yes 

Trustee Doug Shaw  Yes 

 

Motion passed. 
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Report No. 20.9/2: Enrollment, Retention and Graduation Rate Information 

Interim Associate Vice President for Enrollment Management Gary Swegan said that he inherited 
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coming years. 

Chair Radosh asked if there are any areas for concern, and Mossman said there is an incredible 

amount of work. They have assembled an office of accreditation and assessment to coordinate 

the accreditation. He will be available to review the types of data with BOT members as 

requested. 

 

Report No. 20.9/4: Update on Quad Cities Strategic Position 
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Trustee Stutz asked for a brief history of the QC Campus and the intention of the students it 

would serve. 

 

Chair Radosh called for a 30-minute lunch break at 12:09 pm. 

The meeting resumed at 12:42 pm. 

 

Report No. 20.9/5: Annual Technology Strategic Plan & Update on ERP Implementation  

Executive Director of University Technology Rebecca Slater presented the report on the Annual 

Technology Strategic Plan as submitted. No questions were asked. She then presented a series of 

screen shots and a presentation on where the ERP Project is at. The presentation can be found at 

 

https://docs.google.com/presentation/d/1hNmhKqYvhT72wn1zIZ3ecfQeZMEUbJHwJjbIuYGmWZ4/edit?usp=sharing
https://docs.google.com/presentation/d/1hNmhKqYvhT72wn1zIZ3ecfQeZMEUbJHwJjbIuYGmWZ4/edit?usp=sharing
https://docs.google.com/presentation/d/1hNmhKqYvhT72wn1zIZ3ecfQeZMEUbJHwJjbIuYGmWZ4/edit?usp=sharing
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Report No. 20.9/8: Facility Assessment Report 

Executive Director of Facilities Management Troy Rhoads highlighted that the Alumni Plaza is 

nearly completed, phase two of the Gwendolyn Brooks Park project nearly complete, and 

significant funds from the Capital Development Board ($12M for HVAC, chilled water loops, roof 

projects, and the Center for Performing Arts is moving forward. COVID preparation has taken up 

a significant portion of time and the campuses are safe. Transportation is right-sizing the 

maintenance and rental fleet. 

 

Report No. 20.9/9: Report on New Federal Title IX Regulations 

Director of Equal Opportunity & Access Stephanie Kincaid provided an overview of the major 

changes to the Title IX Regulations. 

 

¶ The university’s jurisdiction has changed to cover only those incidents that occur on 

campus between two campus community members, between those in student activity 

building, or university-sponsored events off campus. 

 

¶ Live hearings are now required for all student and employee cases. Advisors for each 

party will also be active and not just silent supporters—they will actively question both 

parties. If someone does not appear in person at the hearing, then his or her testimony 

cannot be considered. 

 

¶ Additional training will occur to ensure compliance and proper handling of the new 

regulations. 

 

Resolution No. 20.9/9: Adoption of New Rules of Board Procedures –First Reading 

Chair Dr. Polly Radosh read Resolution No. 20.9/9 in part.  

 

Motion: Trustee Brown 

Second: Trustee Shaw 

 

Trustee Twomey said he believes that this new set of procedures was a result of the Board Retreat 

training and he looks forward to working with fellow Board members long-term. 

 

Chair Radosh addressed the concern in Public Comments that Trustees are limited on their 

comments when administrators are not limited. Trustee Aguilar asked if it could be eliminated 

because it is a “Trustees” meeting and they should not have a time limit imposed upon them.  

 

Consensus was reached that Trustees should not be limited on their time but the focus should be 

on equal opportunity. 
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through IDPH which was denied shortly before the start of the semester. We were then able to 

secure a saliva- based test from a laboratory in Kansas the Friday before the start of the 

semester. The testing was implemented the next day in the residence halls and we have 

continued this testing to this point. 

Staffing Levels 

 

We were further challenged by budget cuts and reduced staffing levels that had occurred in 

previous years. We reached out across campus and have been fortunate to have many staff and 

students that have reached out and volunteered. Dr. Abraham was quick to authorize the hiring 

of appropriate medical staff to help and we continue to interview and identify the help that we 

need. 

 

To be able to distribute testing supplies as well as collect them we have used staff throughout 

student services departments. They have averaged 10-15 hours a day 7 days a week since the 

beginning of the semester to keep up with not only testing but the transportation of students to 

isolation/quarantine. All of these individuals have been trained in the donning and doffing of 

PPE to protect themselves as well as their coworkers and family. 

 

To provide a brief glimpse into what we are managing we have 6-8 case leads that also serve as 

contact tracers. They assign positive cases and contacts that need to be quarantined to case 

managers of which we have about 30. The case managers are then responsible to check in with 

their patients 1-2 times daily either by phone, text, or email that the patient chooses. At our 

highest point we had about 440 patients in isolation/quarantine. 

 

In addition, we are doing our best to keep up with the daily needs of students with routine 

medical needs, counseling, as well as the guidance needed for student organizations. To say that 

we are short staffed and challenged does not begin to describe the work that people are doing. 

There are many other great things that Student Services are doing to provide a college 

experience for our students in the midst of a pandemic and socially  
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I would like to thank all of the Directors, Staff, Grad Students and Student Workers for the hours, 

ideas, and thoughtfulness that you have provided. I have long thought that crisis and 

challenging times bring out the best in people and the past few weeks has really highlighted 

that. 

 

Sodexo has been an integral part in the success of the university as they have stepped in and 


